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Our Monican community pays its respects and honours the 
Wurundjeri People as we appropriately focus our attention 
on our indigenous brothers and sisters and address particular 
indigenous matters this fortnight.  
Australia is an ancient land and its first inhabitants have the 
closest ties to it spiritually, physically and emotionally. 
Deprived of their rights and frequently their dignity after the 
arrival of the English in the eighteenth century, for too long 
were the aboriginals of Australia treated in the most 
appalling manner, cruelly, savagely and mercilessly.   
Be it the conditions in which the first peoples were forced to 
endure for so long, or the way in which their families were 
separated (note the Rudd ‘Apology to the Stolen 
Generations’, 13 February 2008), the continuing decline of 
their living standards over two centuries and longer, or the 
relentless possession of their traditional lands, only in recent 
times has there been a commitment by many people in 
Australia to reconcile with the first peoples.   

St Monica’s 
College has 
always sought to 
respect the first 
inhabitants and 
traditional 
owners of this 
land.  On 25 May 
2011 the College 
Wetlands (at the 
rear of Dalton 
Road Campus 
and down 
towards Darebin 
Creek) were 

blessed by Father Maurie Cooney P.P. and opened by the 
Chairperson of the College Board, Mrs Elizabeth Dempsey. 
These magnificent wetlands were created and are 
maintained by Monicans and they are an absolute treasure to 
our school community.  The plaque commemorating the 
blessing and opening states that The 
Wetlands are dedicated to ‘the 
original indigenous community in the 
Epping area’. 
We approach The Wetlands by passing 
The Embrace, our timber and rock 
sculpture that is located at the entrance 
to The Gateway Room and which was 
commissioned for the College in 2008.  
It features timber from an ancient gum 
tree formerly planted in The Wetlands 
and rocks from there.  Its embracing arms 

welcome all visitors to The Gateway Room and to The 
Wetlands. 
Many Monicans over the decades have been initiated into 
the role of FIRE Carrier.  FIRE is an acronym for ‘Friends 
Igniting Reconciliation through Education’ and links us 
with Aboriginal Catholic Ministry.  Our student participants 
in the recent Lake Mungo Immersion trip were made FIRE 
Carriers just prior to their departure for home.  All FIRE 
Carriers have an important ministry at SMC. 
At St Monica’s College we have calendared Aboriginal 
Perspectives Weeks for a very long time.  Beginning 23 
May, this week is now Indigenous Awareness Week.  It will 
be followed by Reconciliation Week.  On each day there 
will be events, activities, prayers, information sharing and 
reflective considerations of indigenous issues in Australia, 
and a sensitive response by this Monican community will be 
encouraged. 
I am also pleased to announce that preparations are being 
made for our College to establish the Indigenous Australia 
School Fellowship.  This will be a way for all schools in 
Mill Park, Epping, Lalor And Thomastown (MELT) to 
come together to discuss and consider indigenous issues and 
history in these four northern suburbs.  Further information 
will be shared as this year progresses. 
‘Travel Together on our Journeys Ahead’ is an inclusive 
theme in all aspects of its interpretation.  Specifically this 
week, we remember and strive to travel the journey ahead 
with all Australians as we build a just, peaceful and 
reconciled nation. 

Brian Hanley OAM
Principal 
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BE CAREFUL NOT TO DROP YOUR BUNDLE
In the previous edition of the Principal’s Bulletin I urged readers to take
matters ‘in their stride’. Along the same lines this edition, I counsel, ‘be 
careful not to drop your bundle’. This is a typically Australian way of
saying, not to let matters overtake you to the extent that you give up and 
just accept matters as they are.  Instead, persevere.
When I was a very young child growing up in Maidstone, there was a lady 
in the neighbourhood who was a laundress. She would carry her bundle of
clean clothes to her client’s home, balanced on her head!  This was quite a
sight for a young pie-eyed boy.  Through the street of Maidstone she
would travel on foot, concentrating on her balance and not dropping her
bundle (of clean washing).  I am not sure what she did on rainy days,
though on windy days she would rest her hand on each side of the load to
prevent its falling.
Life can be somewhat like that at times, I believe.  We hold within 
ourselves ‘bundles’.  They might be responsibilities, hopes, a dream, plans,
intentions, and we live and work to bring them to fruition.  We persevere
to keep these alive and achievable and in a sense they provide us with 
purpose.
However, some people or circumstances can upset us, disorientate us, and 
we might panic.  We begin to drop our bundle.  How might we recognise
this?  We might find ourselves thinking: ‘This is too hard’; ‘I am not
accomplishing anything fast enough’; ‘This is not worth the effort’; ‘No 
one cares what I do or ever thanks me’.  These are dangerous thoughts!
Much is achieved through effort and perseverance.  At times we might go 
through a rough or tough patch when we have to really keep trying, remain
positive and convince ourselves that the project in hand (aka bundle) is
worth our effort.  Many very worthwhile life achievements can fail
because we too easily or too quickly drop our bundle.
When St Monica’s College was established in the 1960’s, a search was
held for a suitable College motto. The end result was ‘Pray and 
Persevere’, and this esteemed motto has driven this school forward for
decades.  Monicans pray and they persevere, they do not drop their bundle.
Once a determination is made by an individual Monican on what they wish 
to achieve and how they will accomplish that, they ought to stay on the
path, eyes forward.
I urge Monicans not a to allow fear, insecurity, gossip and criticism, mean
words of others, or lack of effort to distract them from what they know and 
believe in their heart and head to be the right path to pursue.
The Washing Lady of Maidstone never let that bundle perched on her head 
slip or topple.  Similarly, we all know people whose commitment to 
achieve and be successful is on show for all to admire.
As we travel on our journeys ahead together in 2022, may you be that
person.

Brian Hanley OAM
College Principal
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TERM 2 ORGANIZATION 

Term 2 

May 

31 Years 10 - 11 Exams 

June 

1-9 Years 10 - 11 Examinations 
7 - 9 Years 8—9 Examinations 
9 GAT 
10 Report Writing Day (Student Free) 
13 Queen’s Birthday – Public Holiday 
14 Changeover Electives 7—10 – Start 

of Units 2 & 4 
15 – 19 College Production 
24 End of Term 2. 

Year 11 Subject Change 

From Monday, 16 - 30 May, students may apply for 
a subject change.  

a. Students are to attend the Careers Office
(T35) to discuss potential impact on course
pathways before collecting a Subject
Change Form. Simply visit the Careers
Office to collect a form. Students do not
need an appointment to do this.

b. Students to take the Subject Change-Form
home and ask a parent and/or guardian to
sign the form.

c. Students must return the Subject Change
Form to the Careers Office (T35) no later
than Monday, 30 May.

d. Students will then be notified via email on
Friday, 10 June, as to whether their
application has been approved.

Year 10 Subject Change 

From Monday, 16 – 30 May, students may apply to 
change their Mathematics subject. Only 
Mathematics can be changed.  

a. Students are to speak to their Maths teacher
regarding their progress and obtain the form
from their Maths teacher.

b. Students then attend the Careers Office
(simply drop in) to discuss the impact of their
proposed change.

c. Students are to take the form home to be
signed by a parent and/or guardian.

d. Students are to return the signed form to the
Careers Office no later than 30 May.

e. Students will be notified by email on 10 June
regarding the outcome.
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WEARING OF UNIFORM 

It has always been the College’s expectation that students wear the official College uniform and the 
sports uniform correctly, tidily and in accordance with regulations as printed in the College Planner.  This 
applies to grooming as well.  Parents’ support for uniform regulations is greatly appreciated. 
So, well done to the majority of Monicans who comply with the rules.  Others have improvements to 
make immediately.  Areas of concern for too many Monicans are general neatness (including length of 
skirts and shirts tucked in); hair (with girls tying their hair back and boys abiding by length of hair rules and 
shaving requirements); wearing blazers to and from school and on sports days wearing the College track 
suit in its entirety. 

COPING WITH COVID 

I assure all Monican families that the College community is dealing with the significant challenges of COVID 
to the extent that we can.  It is our determination to continue the provision of first class education to our 
students and to keep the College functioning throughout Term 2. 
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2022 Tuition Fees and Payment Options 

We hope that your family had a restful school break 
and are settling well into Term 2.  

The College requires all families to meet their fee 
commitments so we may continue to provide the 
highest level of education to our students. The College 
offers a number of payment options to enable parents to 
meet their fee obligations: 
a) School Administered Payment Plan (weekly,

fortnightly, monthly or quarterly) - Parents that
would like to enter into a payment plan will have
a further extension to pay up to 9 December,
2022.

b) At Reception (Augustine House) – Payments can
be made by cash, cheque, EFTPOS or credit card.

c) Online Payments via the community (fee) portal,
or via BPAY.

Should you decide not to sign up for a school 
administered payment plan, please keep in mind that 
payments are due and payable in four equal instalments 
by the second week of each term: 

• Instalment 1 – 18 February 2022
• Instalment 2 – 6 May 2022
• Instalment 3 – 22 July 2022
• Instalment 4 – 14 October 2022.
A requirement of enrolling your child at St Monica’s 
College is that payments are made on a regular basis 
from the commencement of the school year.   

Tuition Account Statements are being sent via email 
shortly and you will also receive a copy in the mail.  

Extra-curricular activities will not appear on your 
Tuition Account Statement, these charges will be billed 
via a separate Tax Invoice as and when they fall due, 
whereby different terms and conditions apply.  

Payment Plans 
We would like to remind families that it is never too 
late to sign up for a school administered payment plan. 
St Monica's College offers both Direct Debit and 
Credit Card payment options.  
Extended tuition account due dates are in place for 
families on a St Monica’s College school 
administered payment plan. 

Application forms for Direct Debit or Credit Card can 
be completed online using the following link: https://
www.stmonicas-epping.com/payment-plan/ or can be 
completed in person  at College Reception at 
Augustine House (400 Dalton Road, Epping VIC 
3076).  

Should you choose to sign up to a school administered 
payment plan, you will be opted- in for future years 
unless you choose to opt-out.  

Camps, Sports and Excursions Fund (CSEF) 
2022 $225.00 

The Camps, Sports and Excursions Fund will be 
provided by the Victorian Government to assist 
eligible families to cover the costs of school trips, 
camps and sporting activities. If you hold a valid 
means-tested concession card, veterans affairs or 
pension card, or are a temporary foster parent, you 
may be eligible for CSEF. The allowance will be paid 
to the school. 

The annual CSEF amount per student will be: 

$125 for primary school students 
$225 for secondary school students. 
To apply, please contact the school office to obtain a 
CSEF application form or download from the 
following link www.education.vic.gov.au/csef, a copy 
of a valid health care card will need to be attached to 
complete your application on or before the 24 June, 
2022 as no late applications will be accepted by DEET 
after this date. 
Parents (including guardians) no longer need to 
submit a new application form each year in most 
cases.  Parents only need to re-submit an application 
form in 2022 in the following situations: 

• New student enrolments: students who have
started or changed schools in 2022 or if the
parent did not apply for CSEF at the school in
2021

• Changed family circumstances: such as a change
of custody, change of name, concession card
number, or new siblings commencing at the
school in 2022.
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FFOORR  TTHHEE  LLOOVVEE  OOFF  
EEBBOOOOKKSS!!  

SMC’s Library Resource Faculty statistics are 
showing post-covid that the popularity of 
eBooks is increasing. A growing number of 
students are now preferring to read via their 
electronic (e) device, giving them the 
opportunity to read anywhere, anytime. 

Access to our Wheelers eBook page is 
simple.  

Once a student has logged on to their laptop 
and entered the Library Portal, automatic 
access via the link is granted. Click on the 
link, and voila! You have access to thousands 
of electronic books and audio books! 

The Wheelers page also offers links to 
explain how to access and set up the page on 

your device, search and borrow from the 
catalogue. 

Students are encouraged to set this up on 
their smartphone and laptop for convenient 
use at home, or in class with their teacher’s 

permission.  

AANN  IIMMPPOORRTTAANNTT  NNOOTTEE  TTOO  PPAARREENNTTSS::  
There are still a number of students who have not returned their overdue books from the months of 
February and March. 
As is our practice, these items will shortly be invoiced to school fees accounts. 
Parents are now receiving a weekly email each Thursday, informing them of these very overdue items. 
Should you have received one, please encourage your child to return their book/s to avoid being charged 
replacement costs. 
Thanking you in anticipation of your assistance. 
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STRENGTH THROUGH PERSEVERANCE 
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STRENGTH THROUGH PERSEVERANCE 
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Kebinh Nguyen 
(Director) 

Milestone Dental Service Pty Ltd 
Address: 432 Bridge Road, Richmond VIC 3121 

Phone: 0434532137 
Email: info@milestonedental.com.au 

Website: www.milestonedental.com.au 

Giorgio Campanella (Class of 1987) 
(Optometrist Owner) 

Eye Care Plus Mill Park 
Phone: 94369644 

Email: millpark@eyecareplus.com.au 
Website: www.eyecareplus.com.au/millpark 

Rubin Sekuleski  
5S Property Maintenance 
Phone: 0422 126 968 
Email: info@5spm.com.au 
Website: www.5spm.com.au 

Dominic Ragona 
Ragona Property Maintenance 

Phone: 0438 696 004 
Email: dom.ragona@gmail.com 

We would like to acknowledge the 
Wurundjeri people, the Traditional 

Custodians of the land upon which we 
gather. 

We acknowledge that they have occupied 
and cared for this country over many 

generations and we celebrate their 
continuing contribution to the life of this 

region. 
We would also like to pay respect to their 

Elders, both past and present, and we 
extend that respect to all Aboriginal 

people present. 
We celebrate their culture and 

acknowledge the memory of their 
ancestors. 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTRY 

If you would like more information about Business Connect, please contact Jordan Hodges at the 
Promotions and Events Department: J.Hodges@stmonicas-epping.com  
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On Monday 16 May nine students represented St Monica’s College at the zonal interschool tournament held at 
Penleigh and Essendon Grammar, Keilor East: 

Trajco Nikolov (Captain), Meghana Umashankar, Nigel Dcunha, Lachlan Brundell, Justin Taduran, Luke Gigliotti, 
Matthew James, Angelo Kakona and Marcus Velante. 

St Monica’s finished in 3rd place out of the ten competing schools, only finishing behind Xavier College and 
PEGS, who both fielded much larger teams. This was a tremendous performance by our players and they remained 
very competitive all day. 
Individually, there were some standout efforts from our players: 
Senior Division: 
Luke Gigliotti 11th place overall and Bronze medallist 

Junior Division: 
Nigel Dcunha 14th place overall and Gold medallist 
Meghana Umashankar 32nd place overall and Bronze medallist 

Trajco Nikolov 15th place overall 
Justin Taduran 22nd place overall 
Those five students have qualified for the State Chess Championships to be held later in the year. 

The top seven schools are as follows: 

1st Xavier College (16 players) 22 points 
2nd PEGS (24 players) 21 points 
3rd St Monica’s College (9 players) 19.5 points 
4th Lakeview Senior College (12 players) 8.5 points 
5th Haileybury College (3 players) 16.5 points 
6th Catholic Regional College (14 players) 15.5 points 
7th Lowther Hall Anglican Grammar (10 players) 12.5 points

Well done to all players involved. 

INTERSCHOOL ZONAL CHESS TOURNAMENT 
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Congratulation to Isabella Colosimo, Lily O'Neil and Jane 
Luu who recently spent their Saturday painting faces, 
making coffees and reading children's books to create a 
memorable experience for the families accessing the 
services of The Whittlesea Food Collective. Harvest 
Festival. 

They represented our community and its mission with 
dignity, compassion and love. 

Well done girls. 

MARVELLOUS MONICANS 

B.E. Hanley OAM 
Principal

400 Dalton Road, Epping VIC 3076 
Telephone: 9409 8800
Email: admin@stmonicas-epping.com
www.stmonicas-epping.com
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